

# The Washington Report

The Newsletter of the National Association of Police Organizations

Representing America's Finest

**September 15, 2014** 

# NAPO WASHINGTON REPORT

### **NAPO Victory!**

# Governor Jerry Brown Rejects Parole Panel Recommendation to Free Jesus Cecena

Thanks to your efforts, Governor Jerry Brown has rejected a parole panel recommendation to free Jesus Cecena, who killed San Diego Police Officer Archie Buggs.

Jesus Cecena brutally took the life of a dedicated public servant and significantly affected the lives of Officer Buggs' family, friends, co-workers and the entire law enforcement community. NAPO contacted Governor Brown in June 2014 to urge him to keep this ruthless killer behind bars for the safety of all Californians. Your efforts ensured that this cop-killer will remain behind bars and the community will remain safe.

We are most grateful for your continued support. If you have any questions about this case, please contact Bill Johnson at: bjohnson@napo.org.

# NAPO Supports the Don't Tax Our Fallen Public Safety Heroes Act

On September 12, 2014, NAPO pledged our support for the Don't Tax Our Fallen Public Safety Heroes Act, sponsored by **Senator Kelly Ayotte (R-NH)**. This legislation clarifies that both federal and state death benefits for the survivors of law enforcement officers killed in the line of duty should be treated the same and not be subjected to federal income tax. Survivor benefits for federal law enforcement officers are currently not subject to federal income tax, but there is some ambiguity about the treatment of these benefits for similar state-based programs.

**Senate Minority Leader Mitch McConnell (R-KY)** signed on as a cosponsor of the bill on September 8, 2014. Senator McConnell noted: "This legislation is about honoring the sacrifices of the front-line in protecting Kentucky communities, state and local law enforcement officers, and ensuring the surviving families of those killed in action are treated the same as federal officers."

NAPO looks forward to working with Senators Ayotte and McConnell to pass this important legislation. If you have any questions about this bill, please contact Melissa Nee at: <a href="majo.org">mnee@napo.org</a>.

Copyright © NAPO 2014. All rights reserved.

### **Source:**

"U.S. Senate Republican Leader Mitch McConnell." *Press Releases*. N.p., 12 Sept. 2014. Web. 12 Sept. 2014. <a href="http://www.mcconnell.senate.gov/public/index.cfm?p=PressReleases&ContentRecord\_id=378e3b4e-a8ad-47fa-8772-f76ebc04b8ca&ContentType\_id=c19bc7a5-2bb9-4a73-b2ab-3c1b5191a72b&Group\_id=0fd6ddca-6a05-4b26-8710-a0b7b59a8f1f>.

# **NAPO Pursues Passage of Second Chance Reauthorization Act**

NAPO continues to aggressively pursue the passage of the Second Chance Reauthorization Act, as the Senate Judiciary Committee is scheduled to mark-up the bill on September 18, 2014. On September 12, 2014, NAPO participated in a conference call with senior staffers for the bill's sponsor, **Senator Patrick Leahy (D-VT)**, to strategize ways forward to ensure passage of the bill. Teleconference participants agreed to continue to reach out to key members of the Senate Judiciary Committee to request support for the bill.

The Second Chance Reauthorization Act improves state and local grant programs to promote successful prisoner reentry and improve public safety. This legislation continues targeted funding for reentry programs at the state and local level that have been proven to reduce recidivism, lead to better outcomes for those released from prison, and save prison costs.

We encourage you to reach out to your members of Congress to request they sign-on as cosponsors of the legislation, which currently holds strong bipartisan support in both the House and Senate.

NAPO looks forward to continuing to work with fellow stakeholders to pass this important legislation. If you have any questions about the Second Chance Reauthorization Act, please contact Melissa Nee at: <a href="mailto:mnee@napo.org">mnee@napo.org</a>.

### **HSGAC** Hearing and Associated Meetings on Capitol Hill

On September 8, 2014, NAPO attended the following Senate Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs Committee (HSGAC) hearing: Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement. The primary purpose of the hearing was to examine federal programs that enable local police departments to acquire military equipment, such as the Defense Department's 1033 program for surplus property and grants made through the Department of Homeland Security.

In anticipation of the hearing, NAPO met with senior staffers for **Senator Ron Johnson** (**R-WI**) and **Senator Patrick Leahy** (**D-VT**) to discuss our views of the 1033 Program. (Senator Johnson is a member of the Senate HSGAC and Senator Leahy is the Chairman of the Senate Judiciary Committee). NAPO stressed that the vast majority of equipment provided under the 1033 Program is defensive in nature. Furthermore, the 1033 Program enables law enforcement departments to garner equipment that they would otherwise be unable to afford. NAPO highlighted that ending the program would leave law enforcement departments unable to equip their officers with the necessary tools to keep their communities safe.

During the HSGAC hearing, **Senator Claire McCaskill (D-MO)** said she plans to introduce legislation in the coming weeks to address issues related to surplus military equipment being transferred to law enforcement. NAPO continues to closely track pending legislation related to the 1033 Program, and we will keep our members updated as bills are introduced. If you have any questions about this issue, please contact Melissa Nee at: mnee@napo.org.

# **NAPO Attends National Criminal Justice Association Brown Bag**

On September 8, 2014, NAPO attended the monthly National Criminal Justice Association (NCJA) Brown Bag. Senior staffers for **Senators Sheldon Whitehouse (D-RI)** and **Robert Portman (R-OH)** attended the Brown Bag to discuss a bill that the Senators are drafting that focuses on drug addiction and recovery. The draft bill includes language on treatment alternatives to incarceration. There are also provisions to ensure that law enforcement officers have access to training on how to administer naloxone. NAPO will keep our members updated on the status of the legislation.

Additionally, a Senior Policy Advisor for Criminal Justice at the Office of National Drug Control Policy (ONDCP) discussed top priorities for drug control strategy. The following includes a few of the top priorities that were discussed:

- Training for criminal justice professionals regarding signs of addiction and response
- Better understanding of addiction and a review of ways to divert people with addiction issues away from the criminal justice population
- Availability of medication assistance treatment to help those with addiction
- Overdose prevention

NAPO appreciated the opportunity to participate in the NCJA Brown Bag. If you have any questions about the above topics of discussion, please contact Melissa Nee at: <a href="mailto:mnee@napo.org">mnee@napo.org</a>.

# **NAPO Meetings on Capitol Hill – Body Cameras**

Per last week's Washington Report, on August 27, 2014, Congressman **Adam Schiff (D-CA)** announced that he is circulating a letter to his colleagues, which will be sent to Attorney General Eric Holder, urging the Department of Justice to help fund local police departments' purchase of small body-worn cameras in order to increase transparency, decrease tensions between police and community members, and create a record of events.

In addition to meeting with Congressman Schiff's staff, NAPO has met with Congresswoman Robin Kelly's (D-IL) staff to stress the importance of including state and local agencies, as well as law enforcement leadership, in discussions regarding body camera requirements. We also noted that body camera requirement decisions should be made on an agency-by-agency basis.

NAPO looks forward to continuing to discuss this issue with members of Congress as discussions relating to body camera policies move forward. If you have any questions about these meetings, please contact Melissa Nee at: <a href="majo.org">mnee@napo.org</a>.

### **Source:**

"Rep. Schiff Urges Department of Justice to Fund Body-Worn Cameras for Local Police Departments." *Congressman Adam Schiff.* Schiff.hous.gov, 27 Aug. 2014. Web. 5 Sept. 2014.<a href="http%3A%2F%2Fschiff.house.gov%2Fpressreleases%2Frep-schiff-urges-department-of-justice-to-fund-bodyworn-cameras-for-local-police-departments%2F">http%3A%2F%2Fschiff.house.gov%2Fpressreleases%2Frep-schiff-urges-department-of-justice-to-fund-bodyworn-cameras-for-local-police-departments%2F</a>.

# **NAPO Attends Urban Institute Capitol Hill Briefing**

On September 10, 2014, NAPO joined members of the Pension Protection Network at a Capitol Hill event hosted by the Urban Institute entitled: "Reform Options for State and Local Pension Plans."

**Senator Orrin Hatch (R-UT)** opened the briefing by highlighting his efforts to pass the Secure Annuities for Employee (SAFE) Retirement Act of 2013. The Urban Institute has given high marks to Senator Hatch's legislation.

Copyright © NAPO 2014. All rights reserved.

The following members of the Urban Institute participated in the briefing: Richard Johnson, Director of the Program on Retirement; Kim Rueben, Director of the State and Local Finance Initiative; and Eugene Sterling, Richard B. Fisher Chair and Institute Fellow.

NAPO continues to monitor the SAFE Retirement Act, as there are concerns that it could negatively impact public employees and their pensions. We will continue to monitor the bill, and provide our members with regular updates on the status of the legislation.

If you have any questions about this briefing, please contact Melissa Nee at: mnee@napo.org.

### **NAPO Roundtable Discussion**

Please join NAPO October 24 - 25, at the Red Rock Casino, Resort & Spa in Las Vegas to participate in a NAPO leadership Roundtable Discussion. Topics include the Affordable Care Act; Current Labor Issues Nationally; Our Opponents' Legislative and P.R. Strategy; National Image and Awareness of NAPO; and Recruiting and Growth for our Association. Be a part of setting the direction for our organization's future.

Please complete the registration form attached to this report and return the document to NAPO attention: Elizabeth Loranger by **October 6**. Fax to (703) 684-0515 or email to <u>eloranger@napo.org</u>.

Please monitor NAPO's website www.napo.org, and Facebook page: National Association of Police Organizations, and follow us on Twitter at NAPOpolice for breaking news and updates.



### National Association of Police Organizations

### 2014 NAPO Roundtable

Red Rock Casino, Resort & Spa Las Vegas, Nevada October 24 - 25, 2014

Please join NAPO October 24 - 25 at the Red Rock attention: Elizabeth Loranger by October 6th. Fax to (703) Casino, Resort & Spa in Las Vegas to participate in a 684-0515 or email to eloranger@napo.org. NAPO has NAPO leadership Roundtable Discussion. Topics reserved a block of rooms at The Red Rock Resort. Room include the Affordable Care Act, Current Labor Issues rates are \$160 per night plus a \$15 resort fee, which Nationally, Our Opponents' Legislative and P.R. includes shuttle transportation to and from the airport. To Recruiting and Growth for our Association. Be a part of you are with NAPO. In order to receive the reduced rate setting the direction for our organization's future.

Please complete the registration form and return to NAPO

Strategy, National Image and Awareness of NAPO and make reservations please call (866) 767-8880 and tell them reservations must be made by September 29th. The hotel is expected to sell out so please make your hotel reservations today!

### Seminar Registration

### Seminar Schedule

Friday, October 24 Registration 1:30 p.m. — 2:00 p.m. Seminar 2:00 p.m. — 5:00 p.m. 9:00 a.m. — 4:00 p.m. 12:00 p.m. — 1:00 p.m. Saturday, October 25 Seminar Lunch

The Registration Fee of \$75.00 per person includes seminar materials, coffee breaks, and lunch.

warne:	Title:
Organization:	
Address:	
City, State, Zip:	
Phone:	Email:
Please provide i	names for individuals as they should appear on name badge:
Attendee 1:	, <u>,</u>
Attendee 2:	
Attendee 3:	
Please mail to 317 South Patrick Street, Alexandria, Virginia 22314  Please bill my credit card  If you wish to pay by credit card please complete the following and fax to (703) 684-0515	
Card information	n:
Amount: \$	Card type:
Card Number:	Expiration Date: CID Number:
Billing Address:	
Name on Card:	Signature: